
òOwls!ó Was my quick reply to the query, òWhat birds 
made you a serious, dedicated birder?ó 

     I was just a beginning birder when I was invited with 

three other beginners to attend a field trip to a rookery near 

Greenville, Alabama. At the end of the day, the leader 

asked if we wanted to go ôowling.õ Since my group had never 

seen owls, we happily joined him and six other ladies on a 

birding adventure. 

     The night was very dark when we arrived at the farm of 

our leaderõs friend. We were given instructions to be quiet 

and to hold onto the person in line in front of us. As our 

leader whispered, òfollow me!ó we realized that he had the 

only a flashlight to see by. So in good faith we stepped 

cautiously onto a narrow path, into a black wall of dense 

woods. As we acquired our night eyes, the diamond-like 

stars gave us the ability òto see in the dark.ó  The adventure 

had begun, and most of us were a bit intimidated by such 

very unfamiliar surroundings. 

     When we reached a little clearing, the leader turned off 

the flashlight which made the stars even brighter. Then he 

began to vocalize the call of the Barred Owl, òWho cooks 

for you?ó In a few minutes, my friend standing beside me 

whispered, òThere they are!ó I couldnõt see a thing but as 

she pointed to the top of a tall pine the owls began their 

reply. Our leader turned on his light and spotted the owls. 

And they were mad! The pair sat side by side, puffed up to 

triple size, leaning forward on every call. This animated 

pair was intent on getting an intruding owl out of 

their territory. Our hearts beat faster and Iõm sure 

we all stopped breathing as we watched the two 

regaining control of their domain. And we were 

so excited we giggled and whispered all the way 

back to the car. I think every one of us beginning 

birders was captured that night. I sure was. 

     Since that bewitching encounter, I have had 

many memorable experiences that have 

endeared owls to me. Seeing a Snowy Owl on a 

sand dune on St. George Island was a sight  I will always 

remember. Viewing a website that followed a pair of Barn 

Owls raising their family, from egg laying to fledging, 

taught me more about owl behavior than I had ever ob-

served. I was even privileged to hear the mother owl ôtalkõ 

to her chicks as they began ôpippingõ from inside the eggs. 

     But there is one owl that still eludes me. Ever since I 

read the book, òOwl Moonó to my classroom, I have 

wanted to go north in the winter to see the Great Gray 

Owl. And Iõm prepared, with my insulated boots and pants 

and my down jacket. I havenõt given up.        Peggy Baker 
 

òFirst Field Tripó My most memorable bird 

sighting was on my first field trip with our chapter. Spring 

of 2013 I was taking my first class at the University of 

Florida Milton campusñWildlife of Florida. This class had 

a lab component for which I had to memorize the order, 

family and scientific name of 10 animals per class, first  

mammals, then reptiles and finally birds. While I was on 

the bird unit I thoughtéI wonder if there are people who 

like to go out and just look at birds just for fun, (at that 

point I had never heard of the Audubon Society or even 

bird watching). So I searched on the interneté ówatching 

birds in Pensacolaó and Meetup came up, I emailed Brenda 

Callaway and she told me about their next trip. The field 

trip was at Fort Morgan. When I arrived I followed Lucy 

Duncan who was leading the group. She showed us the bird 

banding station then we went around to look for birds. As 

soon as we got to a clearing I saw my first Summer 

Tanager, then an Indigo Bunting, a Prothonotary 

Warbler. Oh my God, all the birds I saw on the 

screen in class were right there in front of me!  

Unbelievable! It was an amazing experience I will 

never forget. Four years later, I keep adding to my 

life bird list, but there is one particular bird I would 

like to add, the California Condor, it is critically 

endangered, I want it to be a successful recovery 

story just like the Bald Eagle.           Lilian Mauney 
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Field Trips 
 

Field trips are open to the public and free of charge, but 

contributions are appreciated. All experience levels are 

welcome. Bring binoculars and/or a spotting scope. Sun-

screen, insect protection, appropriate shoes, hat, water, 

and snacks or lunch are recommended on all trips. Please 

refrain from wearing scented cologne, perfumes or after-

shave on field trips. It distracts from the experience in 

nature, and some participants are highly sensitive to it. 

Carpooling is encouraged. Questions? Call Lucy Duncan 

at 932-4792 or email her at town_point@bellsouth.net.  
 

Ǐ Saturday, September 9, Ft. Walton. Lucy & Bob 

Duncan will lead the group to impoundments in the Ft. 

Walton area looking for shorebirds and early migrant 

songbirds. If you own a spotting scope, be sure to bring 

it. We hope to see Black-bellied Plovers in breeding 

plumage, and possibly Pectoral and Buff-breasted 

Sandpipers. Also with luck, we might see Upland 

Sandpipers, Black-necked Stilts and several species of 

òpeeps.ó Expect easy walking. We plan to eat lunch at a 

restaurant. Meet at 7:30 a.m. in the Office Depot 

parking lot across from the hospital in Gulf Breeze 

(1155 Gulf Breeze Parkway). We plan to return by mid-

afternoon. 
 

Late September and early October are typically the 

height of fall warbler migration in Northwest 

Florida. Please join us on one of these field trips to 

the finest birding sites around! 
 

Ǐ Tuesday, September 26, Ft. Pickens. Meet 

at 7:30 a.m. in the large parking lot across from West 

Beach at the entrance to Ft. Pickens. This is just west of 

the pink Palm Beach Club Condos at 1390 Ft. Pickens 

Road on Pensacola Beach. The Duncans will lead this 

trip through the òhot spotsó for migrants at our favorite 

local site. Bring sunscreen, water, insect repellant, sun 

hat and a picnic lunch or snacks. We will finish by noon. 

Be sure to bring your National Parks pass if you have 

one, otherwise there is an entrance fee per car of $15. 

Ǐ Thursday, October 5, Ft. Morgan AL. Lucy & 

Bob will lead the group to one of the best migrant òtrapsó 

along the northern Gulf Coast. Fall migration can be 

spectacular if the weather hits just right. Regardless, 

expect migrants and shorebirds as we explore this 

historic site. There is a modest entrance fee. Bring 

sunscreen, water, insect repellant, sun hat and a picnic 

lunch or snacks. Meet at 7:30 a.m. in the Greerõs Cash 

Saver Grocery parking lot at 4051 Barrancas Ave., 

Pensacola, just east of Navy Blvd. We will finish by early 

afternoon. 

Ǐ Saturday, October 14, Ft. Pickens. Meet at 7:30 

a.m. in the large parking lot across from West Beach at 

the entrance to Ft. Pickens. This is just west of the pink 

Palm Beach Club Condos at 1390 Ft. Pickens Road, 

Pensacola Beach. Daniel Stangeland will lead this trip to 

one of the prime migrant birding sites on the northern 

Gulf Coast. His enthusiasm is contagious! Bring water, 

insect repellant, sun hat, picnic lunch or snacks 

(optional). We will finish by noon. Bring your National 

Parks pass if you have one, otherwise there is an 

entrance fee per car of $15. 

Birdwalks 
These short bird walks are designed to introduce òfuture 
birdersó into the world of òBird Watching.ó  If you have 
ever been curious about this activity or just enjoy the 
birds in your backyard, come join us to learn about our 
area birds. Families with children are welcome. 
Remember to bring your binoculars and bottled 
water.  For details, call Scott Rathkamp, 776-9736. 
 

Ǐ Saturday, September 16, 9:00 to 11:00 a.m. 
SW Greenways Nature Trail  
The SW Greenways trail runs along Jones Creek 
(headwater of Bayou Chico), in the forested area behind 
the Warrington campus of Pensacola State College, south 
of US98, west of Navy Blvd.  This is a new bird walk 
area for us. We will walk the boardwalk and see what 
birds live or migrate through these woods. From 
Pensacola go west on US98 to Warrington where Navy 
Blvd heads south and 98 turns west. Continue west on 
US98 to the first traffic light in front of the PSC campus.  
Turn left at the light into the west parking lot and 
proceed to the far right corner of the lot. Bring bottled 
water, some mosquito spray and binoculars if you have 
them. Dana Timmons will lead our walk. 
 

Ǐ Saturday, October 21, 9:00 to 11:00 a.m. 
Save the date.  We will post location and details on our 
website and Facebook when plans are finalized. 
 

www.FMWAudubon.org 
                    

   www.facebook.com/FMWAudubonPensacola 

mailto:town_point@bellsouth.net
https://www.bing.com/local?lid=YN181x3415263&id=YN181x3415263&q=Office+Depot&name=Office+Depot&cp=30.3574104309082%7e-87.1559524536133&ppois=30.3574104309082_-87.1559524536133_Office+Depot
https://www.bing.com/local?lid=YN873x73787309535041156&id=YN873x73787309535041156&q=Greer%27s+Cashsaver&name=Greer%27s+Cashsaver&cp=30.387544631958%7e-87.2736053466797&ppois=30.387544631958_-87.2736053466797_Greer%27s+Cashsaver
https://www.bing.com/local?lid=YN873x73787309535041156&id=YN873x73787309535041156&q=Greer%27s+Cashsaver&name=Greer%27s+Cashsaver&cp=30.387544631958%7e-87.2736053466797&ppois=30.387544631958_-87.2736053466797_Greer%27s+Cashsaver
http://www.fmwaudubon.org/
http://www.facebook.com/FMWAudubonPensacola
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Chapter Meetings 
 

Our monthly chapter program meetings are held at 

7:00 p.m., room 2142, the Baroco Science Center 

(Bldg. 21 ), Pensacola State College, 21 Airport 

Blvd, Pensacola, FL 32504 unless otherwise 

noted. The meeting room is located across the 

breezeway from the planetarium. Refreshments are 

provided. Guests are welcome! 
 

Ǐ  August 24, 2017:  Mr. Rob Holbrook  will 

present a talk entitled òHistory, Art, and 

Conservation: The Story of the Federal Duck 

Stamp.ó Rob is a Wildlife Biologist with the U.S. 

Fish and Wildlife Service. He earned his M.S. from 

Louisiana State University where he studied the 

ecology of breeding Mottled Ducks. Rob has worked 

on waterfowl research and conservation issues across 

the United States and Canada and has helped to 

manage a multi-organization partnership across six 

southeastern states. 

Ǐ September 28, 2017: Dr. Philip Darby will 

present a talk entitled òUWFõs Newly Established 

Regional Avian Footprint.ó Dr. Darby is a 

Professor in the Department of Biology at the 

University of West Florida, with a Ph.D. from the 

University of Florida in Wildlife Ecology. In 2015, 

he completed a two-week course in migratory bird 

ecology hosted by the Smithsonian, and he developed 

a UWF course in Avian Science focusing on 

quantitative aspects of bird study. 

Ǐ October 26, 2017:  Mr. Bruce Purdy will 

present a talk on eBird, the computer program that 

revolutionized how birders report and access 

information on birds. Bruce traveled all over the 

world as a pilot in the USAF and for Braniff. Bruce 

invited a birding friend on a trip and got hooked on 

birding with him. In 2008, he became the eBird 

reviewer for the Bahamas and later the Turks & 

Caicos. In 2012, he was asked to be the reviewer for 

the western Florida panhandle.  

  

Presidentôs Message 

 

Board MeetingsñAug 3, Sep 7, Oct 5  at 
7:00 p.m. at the First Presbyterian Church, 33 East 
Gregory St., Pensacola. Meetings are open to 
members. Date and location may change. Please 
contact a Board member for details and to confirm 
date, time and location if you wish to attend. The 
Officer/Committee contact information is on page 8. 

  Information about activities with the Longleaf   

Chapter, Native Plant Society may be found at  

  http://longleafpine.fnpschapters.org/ 

Happy New Year!!  Our 2017/2018 year begins with 

our first meeting August 24th. I hope you plan to join 

us! We still meet at 7:00 p.m., in the Baroco Science 

Center at Pensacola State College.  

     In preparation for our new year, the Board of 

Directors recently met for a day long planning session. 

We now have 9 months of programs, field trips, bird 

walks, bird classes and more lined up for you.  

     Our theme this year is òPeer into Nature, Protect, 

Explore, Enjoy & Respect.ó  Itõs perfect!  The 

important thing is to get out there!  Nature must be 

experienced personallyé to see, feel, and smell.  

Appreciation follows the experience. To protect and 

respect is then a natural inclination towards things we 

love and appreciate. The first step is to get out there!   

     We have also decided to select a òbird of the year.ó  

Each year the Board will choose a bird species for us to 

study. Fun facts and photos will be presented about our 

bird throughout the year. The criteria for a Bird of the 

Year is somewhat flexible, but it has to have local 

significance. Our first bird of the year is, of course our 

mascot, the BLACK SKIMMER!  We all know that 

skimmers come here in the spring to breed.  Have you 

ever wondered where they are the rest of the year?  By 

this time next year, you will know all your Black 

Skimmer facts!   

     Thank you for keeping up with us by reading this 
Skimmer. We hope to see more folks become active in 
our chapter. We need you! Volunteer needs will soon 
be posted on our website and Facebook page. If you 
see something interesting, give it a try. For more 
information, donõt hesitate to call me, or any of our 
Board members. 

                                                            Susanne 

http://longleafpine.fnpschapters.org/
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 Birders from east Texas to NW 

Florida were in general agree-

ment that spring migration this 

year was lackluster. Multiple fac-

tors were involved. Unsettled 

weather in the southern Gulf and 

Yucatan hindered northward movements during the 

peak time for migrants to depart. Then, when migrants 

were aloft and en route, generally SE or light winds 

assisted them to fly inland over the coast. And third, 

rain, the main ingredient for a fallout, was not present. 

April 27th was the best day of spring as birds launched 

the previous night and encountered only light winds in 

the northern Gulf. With an approaching squall line in 

SE LA, they put down in our area, even though squalls 

did not arrive here. Alas, just when we thought we 

would have to wait until fall for birding fun, along 

comes June, wonderful surprises and big time birding 

excitement. Read on. 

      Twelve Marbled Godwits were a nice find at 

Davenport Bayou 23 Apr (Ann Forster). A Cave 

Swallow* at Eastman/Taminco Sanctuary 24 Apr was 

great as well as Purple Gallinules with 4 downy 

young (Les Kelly, Bruce Furlow, Larry Goodman). 

Rare in our area, Dickcissels* were found at Ft. 

Pickens on 28 Apr and 1 May (Andrew Holzinger, 

Jerry & Brenda Callaway). A Tropical/Couchõs 

Kingbird*  perched beside the new road at Ft. Pickens 

1 May was the 12th local record (Bob & Lucy Duncan). 

Birders should take it slowly when passing what we call 

that òLand between the Lakesó as it is a perfect place for 

vagrants to stop temporarily during migration. Fast 

becoming òho humó birds, Black-bellied Whistling 

Ducks were reported from 4 locations. Davenport 

Bayou hosted 18 American Avocets 23 Apr (Ann 

Forster et al.) and 6 were at Opal Beach 5 May 

(Michael & Cathy Brower). 

       May had great birds, starting with a 

Brewerõs Blackbird* 6 May in Pace (Les 

Kelly), a first May record. A very late Ruby-

crowned Kinglet was at Eastman/Taminco 

Sanctuary 8 May (Les Kelly, Bruce Furlow, 

Larry Goodman). The stateõs 3rd Inca 

Dove* was in a gated community in Gulf 

Breeze 9-13 May (Bob, Lucy & Will Duncan, Cathy & 

Michael Brower, photo, Blair & Shaner Crooke). A 

rare Black-billed Cuckoo* was in Molino 10 May 

(John Yuhasz). One or more Pacific Loons* were 

spotted between Gulf Breeze and Ft. Pickens 15 May-

21 June (Bob, Lucy & Scot Duncan, et al.). A Yellow-

bellied Sapsucker 17 May photographed in Gulf 

Breeze was very late leaving the area (Michael 

Brower). Magnifi cent Frigatebirds too numerous 

to list were prevalent throughout the season. A male 

Black Scoter* was present at GINS from 24 May-16 

June (Michael & Cathy Brower, photos) constituting 

the first May and June records locally. 

      June got off to a terrific start and it only got better 

as the month progressed. Jim Brady (photo) had the 

stateõs 4th Inca Dove* in his east Pensacola yard 3-4 

Jun. We have cornered the market on the species as 3 

of the 4 records have been in our area. This is not sur-

prising as they have been expanding their range east-

ward from LA. The Red-billed Tropicbird* that 

appeared in March continued its appearances at Shore-

line Park in Gulf Breeze until 19 June, thrilling birders 

from all over the nation. Lucy and I usually went there 

around 3 p.m. to watch the show as the bird was fairly 

regular around that time. I began a head count 24 May 

and 257 birders had come from all over. A conservative 

estimate for the whole period was about 400 birders! 

This elegant bird certainly put our area on the birding 

map! To add to the excitement, a Red-footed 

Booby* decided to hang around the fishing pier at 

Pensacola Beach where it got handouts. On 6 Jun it was 

photographed by Kelly Fair and word got around to the 

birding community. It was seen by many observers but 

was hooked by a fisherman and taken to the Wildlife 

Sanctuary of NW FL on 11 Jun where it died. It will be 

a valuable specimen at the Florida Museum of Natural 

History, a third area record. While looking 

for the booby, Lucy Duncan spotted two 

very rare adult Brown Boobies* 7 June 

and Colette Micalle (photo) et al. saw a very 

rare Sooty Shearwater* on 8 June. Marcy 

McGahanõs Dark-eyed Junco in west 

Pensacola 9 Jun established an all-time late 

date by 38 days!       Continued on next page (5). 

 



Picked up one of those Fifty Places to go Birding Before 

You Die books. It ran the gamut from Alaska to 

Uzbekistan. Many of our favorites were there such as St. 

Marks NWR and the Texas Gulf Coast. It also listed 

many places we would all love to go and some that are 

probably not safe enough anymore. One that is a little 

farther away but very accessible is the Bosque del Apache 

NWR near Socorro, NM. It is a wonderful place to visit 

in the winter with huge populations of wintering 

waterfowl and Sandhill Cranes. Every 

November they host the Festival of the 

Cranes. It is so popular and offers so 

many experiences that you have to get the 

syllabus months ahead of time to apply 

for tickets to various classes and events. 

We are so accustomed to birding with 

small groups that we were skeptical when 

large buses were mentioned. We enjoyed 

seminars on native plant gardens, a talk about the 

discovery of the nesting grounds of the Whooping Crane 

by the Canadian biologist who led the search, and best of 

all, a sundown visit to the middle of the refuge. When 

we visit refuges, the driving routes are around the 

perimeter of the bodies of water é sort of on the 

outside looking in. The sundown trip changed that. We 

loaded up on two big buses and were driven to the end 

of a cross dike. A ranger led us out and said, òNo noise, 

no moving.ó We were spaced along the whole width of 

the big pools and the buses went to the other end to 

meet us. As the sun dropped below the horizon the first 

wave of thousands of Snow Geese, ducks, and cranes 

started whiffling in for the night. The flights 

became torrents with birds landing in the pools 

in front of and behind us. The noise of the wings 

was punctuated with an occasional angry quack 

or whistle as two birds tried to land in the same 

spot. Being on the inside in the midst of all that 

was beyond thrilling. When it got quiet, a signal 

light flashed at the end of the dike and there was 

a silent march to the buses. Once we started 

back, the refuge manager said, òYou can talk now.ó 

Those buses were as noisy as the night flight had been 

with everyone agreeing that being on the inside was a 

memorable life experience. 

 Tripping to the Bosque                                     Ann  Forster 
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Field Notes Continued from page 4 
 
And then came TS Cindy. Made to order, this weak 

tropical storm passed to our west 20-23 June and 

produced strong E to S winds along our coast. The 

conditions for pelagic vagrants were laid, but we did 

not expect 2 American Flamingos! They were found 

and photographed by Phillip Harter at Johnson Beach 

21 June and seen there the next morning by Andrew 

Holzinger and Daniel Stangeland, a 4th area record! 

Past provenance of most flamingo records in the state 

have been questioned by the Florida Ornithological 

Society Records Committee until two banded birds 

banded in n. Yucatan were discovered in the Everglades 

a few years ago, settling the matter of storm waifs. 

They wandered from Alabama Point (first Alabama 

record!) back to Johnson Beach, to downtown, then to  

Eglin AFB, then Deer Lake SP in 

Walton County on 2 July, and then 

Grayton Beach about July 9, leading 

birders  on a merry and mostly fruitless 

chase (including the Duncans). 
 

     But the flamingo chase resulted in 

the Duncans spotting another Red-

footed Booby* at Johnson Beach on 23 Jun and 

another was seen by Powers & Rosann McLeod and 

John Ball on 24 Jun, 4th & 5th local records 

respectively! And that was a òredó June to remember! 
 

     The Skimmer welcomes reports of noteworthy 

birds. If you have something to report, please call Bob 

or Lucy Duncan at 932-4792.  
 

* Species with asterisks require documentation so that 

they will become part of the ornithological record. 
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Audubon AdventuresðNature Study 
Designed for 3rd-6th Graders  

 

 

This National Audubon Educational Program 

introduces children to the world of nature and 

wildlife through colorful magazines, online features 

and interactive games and puzzles, plus activities, 

guidance, and resources for educators. 

     Through generous member donations for 

Audubon Adventures last school year we funded 

ñ 5,000 magazine booklets for students at the Roy 

Hyatt Environmental Center, Escambia County 

Schools  

ñ teacher kits for 5 different elementary classes, 

including one home-school organization. 

     A donation of $50 will sponsor a classroom. If 

you would like it to go to a specific teacher, please 

include teacher name, school and contact 

information. A donation of any amount is welcome 

and will provide magazine booklets for the Roy 

Hyatt Environmental Center. Please make checks 

payable to FMW Audubon Society and mail to FMW 

Audubon Society, P. O. Box 17484, Pensacola, FL 

32522. For information, contact Mary Jones, 

850-453-9191. To learn about the program, go to 

www.AudubonAdventures.org .  

Learn about the area birdsðSign up for 
óOur Avian Neighborsô Fall Birding Class 
Our chapter is again offering the bird series, òOur 
Avian Neighbors.ó  Experienced birders from the chapter 
will instruct the classroom sessions from 6:00 to 7:30 
p.m. at the Pensacola Public Library, downtown at 239 
N. Spring St. There will be a field trip of approximately 
4 hours on Saturday following three of the classes. 
     The first class, Thursday, October 19, 2017 will be 
about birding basics (binoculars, field guides, birding 
ethics, etc.). The remaining classes, on October 23, 
November 2, 9 and 16 will cover different groups of 
birds. The three Saturday field trips will be on October 
28 and November 4 and 18. 
     To register for the classes or for more information, 
contact Mary Jones, Chapter Education Chair, 
brumarclyde@cox.net or 850-453-9191. To confirm 
your registration, send a participant contribution of 
$100.00 for Audubon members and $120.00 for non-
members of which $20.00 can be applied to an 
introductory membership in the Audubon Society. Make 
a note on the checks "For Our Avian Neighbors Classes." 
Classes will be limited in size. 
     Make checks payable to the F. M. Weston Audubon 
Society and mail to FMW Audubon Society, P.O. Box 
17484, Pensacola, FL 32522 before the classes start. 
     These classes with the field trips are a wonderful 
opportunity for individuals in the community to learn 
about birds from expert birders in the Pensacola area.  

2017 Francis M. Weston Award to Peggy 
Baker 
The citation for this award described Peggyõs many 
contributions to the chapter and the consequent positive 
impact this chapter has had in our community. 
Specifically noted were two examples of Peggyõs work. 
First, she led a three-year study of the birds and 
wildlife of the Blackwater River State Forestñthe 
resulting data were used to argue against military 
training therein;  and second,  her efforts led to a 
partnership between the chapter and Escambia County 
School District to  continue to provide a nature study 
program to school children at the Roy Hyatt 
Environmental Center. 
     She is also a past president of FMW Audubon, and a 

previous recipient of this, the chapterõs highest award.  

Bird of the Year 
The FMWAS Board of  Directors has 
selected the Black Skimmer as our 
chapter's first "Bird of the Year.ó The 
board will be promoting the life and 
perils of the Black Skimmer through 
articles, programs and projects.  
     Black Skimmer factñThe adult Black Skimmer has a 

longer lower mandible than upper for skimming through 

the water for its food. A hatchling has equal length bills 

but by fledging time (28-30 days) the lower bill is 

beginning to lengthen more than the upper. 

Stay informed!  

Sign up for E-News 

Go to www.FMWAudubon.org  

 

 
 

http://www.AudubonAdventures.org
mailto:brumarclyde@cox.net
tel:(850)%20453-9191
http://www.fmwaudubon.org/

